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Abstract
Recent years have been marked by a rise in perfectionism in developed countries. Studies have shown that dimensions of
perfectionism are related to the way people handle identity crises, whose successful resolution leads to finding a place within
the adult community. In the present study, we aimed to show that two dimensions of perfectionism – perfectionistic strivings and
perfectionistic concerns – are related to the outcomes of identity formation and that these relationships are mediated by shame and
guilt-proneness, and self-esteem. A path mediation model showed that shame and self-esteem fully mediate the relationship
between two dimensions of perfectionism and community-identity. These findings have both theoretical and practical implica-
tions. Firstly, they show the mechanism by which perfectionism may be related to identity stage resolution. Secondly, our results
support the distinction between perfectionistic strivings expressing drive towards excellence, and perfectionistic concerns ex-
pressing fear of failure and fear of being judged in identity studies. This in turn may contribute to more fitting and nuanced
psychotherapeutic interventions, as it justifies the application of psychotherapeutic tools aimed at reducing perfectionistic
concerns and enhancing perfectionistic strivings.
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Introduction

From adolescence to late adulthood, one of the key develop-
mental challenges people face is to establish and maintain a
relatively stable sense of identity. Identity allows people to
perceive themselves as one and the same person, regardless
of the context, and to experience self-continuity (Erikson,
1950). With successful resolution of an identity stage, a per-
son becomes less susceptible to external pressures and gains
an increased awareness of his or her needs, which in turn
translates into an enhanced sense of independence and indi-
viduality and increased quality of life (Marcia, 1980).
Importantly, in recent decades the process of identity forma-
tion has become increasingly difficult. In the modern world,

people face many barriers, very high expectations and are
required to find their life paths and cope with various obstacles
using their own, personal resources (Côté, 2006, 2016).
Another noticeable change in modern societies observed dur-
ing the last 30 years is an increase in perfectionism (Curran &
Hill, 2019). As Curran and Hill (2019) speculate, this increase
in perfectionism results from an increase in individualism,
materialism, social antagonism, and competitiveness in
Western societies and changes in parenting practices that have
become more controlling and anxiety-driven. As dozens of
studies proved that perfectionism profoundly impacts behav-
ior, emotional and cognitive functioning, and enhances the
risk of psychopathology (Stoeber & Otto, 2006), we can as-
sume that it also changes how people cope with identity for-
mation. Surprisingly, studies on the relationships between per-
fectionism and identity formation are scarce, and only some of
them focused on the potential mechanism of influence of per-
fectionism on identity. The present study aimed to fill this gap
by analysing links between trait perfectionism, a sense of
identity and identifying characteristics that could mediate this
relationship. As the steep increase in perfectionism is one of
the sources of current mental illness epidemics (Curran&Hill,
2019) and identity disturbances are also seen as making indi-
viduals vulnerable to psychopathology (Klimstra & Denissen,
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2017), the knowledge about the associations between perfec-
tionism and a sense of identity is of the utmost importance for
understanding the existential and mental health difficulties
experienced by many people in modern societies.

Perfectionistic Strivings, Perfectionistic Concerns and
Psychological Adjustment

Perfectionism is a personality trait that is expressed in setting
extremely high, at times unrealistic expectations for oneself
and having a strong will to carry them out flawlessly; this
tendency is often accompanied by fear of being judged and
uncertainty about one’s competences (Hewitt & Flett, 1991,
Frost et al., 1990). The primary sources of perfectionism de-
velopment in an individual are harsh and demanding parenting
experienced in childhood and adolescence, and social and
cultural pressure to be perfect experienced during socializa-
tion (Morris & Lomax, 2014). Various expressions of perfec-
tionism can be grouped into two higher order dimensions
(Stoeber & Otto, 2006): (1) perfectionistic strivings, i.e. hav-
ing very high expectations and being driven to carry them out;
(2) perfectionistic concerns, i.e. defined as fear of failure,
strong self-criticism, excessive sensitivity to external criti-
cism. Although these two dimensions are positively correlated
(striving for perfection is often accompanied by high con-
cern), their impacts on people’s functioning are different.
When shared variance of these two dimensions is being con-
trolled for, perfectionistic strivings correlate with higher self-
acceptance, motivation, self-efficacy, task-oriented coping
and high quality of life (Ashby et al., 2006; Stoeber & Otto,
2006; Eum & Rice, 2011), while perfectionistic concerns cor-
relate with higher negative affect, depression, stress and dys-
functional coping styles (Dimaggio et al., 2015; Castro et al.,
2017; Malivoire et al., 2019). Additionally, each of these di-
mensions has unique relationships with basic personality
traits. Perfectionistic strivings correlate positively with consci-
entiousness, whereas perfectionistic concerns with neuroti-
cism (Ulu & Tezer, 2010; Stoeber et al., 2018). Moreover,
perfectionism, especially perfectionistic concerns play a sig-
nificant role in the development of mental disorders, such as
depression, anxiety, eating, obsessive-compulsive and somat-
ic disorders (Enns et al., 2002; Reuther et al., 2013; Sirois &
Molnar, 2014; Slof-Op’t et al., 2016).

Studies carried out so far show, however, that perfection-
ism impacts adaptation mainly indirectly, through cognitive
and emotional functioning (Flett et al., 2002). Negative cog-
nitive consequences of perfectionism, related mainly to the
level of perfectionistic concerns, include high indecisiveness,
high rumination and black and white thinking, while emotion-
al consequences include the tendency to experience anxiety,
proneness to guilt (a self-conscious emotion that arises when
an individual assesses his/her specific behaviour as not fulfill-
ing personal standards; Orth et al., 2006), shame (a self-

conscious emotion that results from a negative evaluation of
the whole self in a situation of not fulfilling personal stan-
dards; Orth et al., 2006), and low self-esteem. According to
Flett et al. (2016), this specific cognitive and emotional func-
tioning of perfectionists translates into higher and prolonged
experience of stress, which in turn leads to psychopathology
and somatic health issues. In the present study, we focused
specifically on whether emotional and cognitive factors relat-
ed to perfectionism may also lead to poorer outcomes of iden-
tity formation processes in adulthood.

Perfectionism and Identity Formation

The first systematic attempt at explaining the relationship be-
tween perfectionism and identity development were carried
out by Luyckx and colleagues (Luyckx, Soenens, et al.,
2008), who conducted studies among high-school students
and college freshmen. Their two studies showed, that perfec-
tionistic strivings are positively correlated with dealing with
identity crises. Contrastingly, perfectionistic concerns, were
positively related to difficulties with identity formation.
These observations demonstrate how complex the relationship
between perfectionism and identity actually is. Perfectionistic
strivings (pursuit of perfection) alone seem to help people to
answer various identity questions, but if they are accompanied
by perfectionistic concerns (fears, doubts, and concerns relat-
ed to failure and underachievement), then perfectionism may
lead to difficulties with identity formation and a prolonged
state of identity diffusion. The authors conclude (Luyckx,
Soenens et al., 2008) that perfectionistic concerns lead to con-
stant concentration on the unmet (often unrealistic) internal
standards. Therefore, instead of engaging in proactive explor-
ative activities or commitment making, high-concern perfec-
tionists (called maladaptive perfectionists; Stoeber & Otto,
2006) seem to be stuck in a closed circle of rumination.
Consequently, perfectionistic concerns disrupt self-
actualization processes and hamper the development of a
more consolidated, realistic and integrated set of identity com-
mitments (Luyckx, Soenens et al., 2008). Results presented by
Luyckx have been confirmed by Piotrowski (2019) in a Polish
sample of young adults. Additionally, Piotrowski observed
that perfectionistic concerns have a negative, indirect impact
on the formation of identity, because people high in this aspect
of perfectionism tend to experience shame and guilt often,
they worry a lot and have difficulties in making decisions.
Whereas the studies conducted by Luyckx, Soenens and col-
leagues (2008), and by Piotrowski (2019) focused on the iden-
tity domain of the vision of one’s future, newer studies con-
ducted by Piotrowski (2020) showed that perfectionism can
also hamper the development of parental identity.

The study conducted by Piotrowski (2019) is so far the
only attempt at identifying the mediators of the relationship
between perfectionism trait and sense of identity.
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Furthermore, hitherto studies on the relationship between per-
fectionism and identity (Luyckx, Soenens et al., 2008;
Piotrowski, 2019; Piotrowski, 2020) focused exclusively on
two processual models formulated in the Marcian tradition:
Luyckx’s model (Luyckx, Schwartz et al., 2008) and Meeus-
Crocetti’s model (Crocetti et al., 2008), so naturally they con-
centrated on detailed, domain-specific processes of explora-
tion (looking for information about identity options) and com-
mitment (making important, identity-relevant decisions) and
did not address other aspects of identity. We aim to fill this
gap in the present article by focusing on the identity capital
model proposed by Côté (1996, 2016). This model has not
previously been used in studies on the perfectionism-identity
link and it provides a general, non-domain specific perspec-
tive on identity that has not been present in earlier studies.
Compared to the models developed by Luyckx et al. (2008)
and Meeus and Crocetti (2008) represented in past studies on
perfectionism and identity (Luyckx, Soenens, et al., 2008;
Piotrowski, 2019, Piotrowski, 2020), the identity capital mod-
el tends to emphasize the final aims of identity formation,
rather than an underlying, basic processes and their dynamic.

In line with the identity capital model, we conceptualized
the resolution of identity stage in terms of community-identity
integration. This integration is rooted in a subjective percep-
tion that a stage of life associated with looking for a life path
has ended and that an individual has found his/her own place
in the world, a social niche and a group of people, with whom
they wish to spend their life. In line with other studies on
identity development, high community-identity integration
proved to be related to higher adaptation and well-being and
lower psychopathology symptoms (Côté, 2016), making the
level of community-identity integration a good indicator of
identity synthesis (Marcia, 1980).

According to Côté (2016), identity stage resolution is
profoundly influenced by several agentic traits, such as
self-esteem, ego strength, locus of control, critical thinking,
moral and cognitive reasoning. These traits are seen as ca-
pacities: they help people understand and deal with obsta-
cles and opportunities encountered on the path to adulthood
and to a stable and well-established identity (Côté, 2016).
From this perspective, perfectionism needs to be divided
into two categories: adaptive and maladaptive. Adaptive
perfectionism, expressed in high strivings and low concerns
(Luyckx, Soenens, et al., 2008; Piotrowski, 2019; Stoeber
& Otto, 2006), would help in identity formation through a
set of well-developed agentic traits correlated with perfec-
tionistic strivings (e.g. high self-esteem, positive emotion-
ality, internal locus of control); whereas maladaptive per-
fectionism, expressed in high strivings and high concerns
would be a great hindrance in dealing with challenges that
people meet when forming an identity in the modern world,
mostly because high concerns are associated with a number
of psychological difficulties including depression and other

mental issues (Stoeber & Otto, 2006). This topic has not
previously been studied within the identity capital approach
and in the present research we decided to focus on the role
of different facets of perfectionism in acquiring a sense of
community-identity integration in adulthood. We were also
interested in identifying the cognitive and emotional medi-
ators of this relationship as perfectionism mostly has an
indirect impact on adaptation. We believe that our study
could not only help develop the identity capital model fur-
ther, but it can also elucidate the processes of identity for-
mation in the current, perfection-driven times.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

Firstly, we aimed to investigate how perfectionistic strivings
and concerns are related to the sense of community-identity
integration. We expected results similar to those presented by
Luyckx, Soenens and colleagues (2008) and by Piotrowski
(2019, 2020), i.e. that perfectionistic strivings would correlate
positively with community-identity integration, whereas per-
fectionistic concerns would be related negatively to this aspect
of identity.

Secondly, we looked for mediators of this relationship.
Basing on the study conducted by Piotrowski (2019) and on
studies on the mediators between perfectionism and depres-
sive symptoms (Ashby et al., 2006), we expected that higher
levels of perfectionistic concerns would be related to a more
frequent experience of shame, guilt and lower self-esteem and
that these dimensions would directly predict a sense of iden-
tity. We also expected, that perfectionistic strivings would not
be related (Ashby et al., 2006) or would be related negatively
(Piotrowski, 2019) to shame and guilt proneness and positive-
ly to self-esteem. The latter effect would prove that perfection-
istic strivings either help develop agentic traits or are a part of
them.

Materials and Methods

Participants

Data were collected among a sample of 158 individuals, aged
20–50 (M = 30.78, SD = 5.75, Me= 32), 117 of which were
women (74.1%). At the time of the study all participants were
full-time or part-time students of psychology. Seventy-nine
percent of them had a prior degree.

Measures

Perfectionism. The assessment of perfectionistic strivings and
perfectionistic concerns was carried out with the use of Frost
Multidimensional Perfectionism Scale (FMPS; Frost et al.,
1990) in the Polish adaptation by Piotrowski and
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Bojanowska (2019). The scale consists of 35 items, which
form 6 subscales. In the present study we used 3 of them:
Personal Standards (7 items, e.g. It is important to me that I
be thoroughly competent in everything I do), that constitute an
index of perfectionistic strivings; Concern over mistakes (9
items, e.g. If I fail at work/school, I am a failure as a person)
and Doubts about actions (4 items, e.g. Even when I do some-
thing very carefully, I often feel that it is not quite done right)
that jointly constitute an index of perfectionistic concerns. The
remaining three subscales have been criticized for their low
theoretical validity (Stoeber & Otto, 2006; Piotrowski &
Bojanowska, 2019), so they were excluded from the study.
Participants rated the statements on a 5 point scale from 1-
Strongly disagree, to 5-Strongly agree. Cronbach’s alpha for
the perfectionistic strivings was .76, and for the perfectionistic
concerns it was .88.

Community-identity integration was measured with one of
the scales of the Identity Stage Resolution Index (ISRI; Côté,
1997; Polish adaptation: Piotrowski & Brzezińska, 2015), i.e.
Community Identity Resolution Scale (CIRS). This subscale
assesses a general sense of identity stage resolution with 3
items: You have found your “niche” in life; You have settled
on a lifestyle that you are satisfied with for the remainder of
your life; You have found a “community” in which to live for
the remainder of your life. Respondents indicate their answers
on a scale from 0-Not at all true, to 4-Entirely true.
Cronbach’s alpha was .86. The ISRI also includes a subscale
of adult identity, but it has not been used in this study because
with the varying age of the participants, the validity of the
scale could be questioned.

Shame and guilt proneness were measured with the
Personal Feelings Questionnaire – 2, PFQ-2; Harder &
Zalma, 1990) adapted to Polish by Piotrowski (Piotrowski &
Brzezińska, 2017). The scale consists of 22 adjectives describ-
ing various emotional states, 10 of which refer to shame (e.g.
feeling humiliated, embarrassed), and 6 refer to guilt (e.g.
feeling guilt, remorse). The remaining items serve as a buffer
and they are not included in the calculations of shame and
guilt indices. Participants rated the items on a 5 point scale,
from 0-never to 4-continuously or almost continuously.
Cronbach’s alpha was .82 for shame and .84 for guilt.

Self-esteem was assessed with the Rosenberg Self-Esteem
Scale (RSES; Rosenberg, 1965; Łaguna et al., 2007), which is
designed to measure explicit self-esteem. It consists of 10
items (e.g. On the whole, I am satisfied with myself), assessed
on a 4 point scale from 1-totally disagree, to 4-totally agree.
Cronbach’s alpha was .89.

Procedures

The study was conducted among psychology students, who
are required to participate in scientific research as part of their
curriculum. They received ECTS points for their participation.

We provided information on the aim of the study, assured the
participants that their participation was voluntary and asked
them to provide written consent.

Analytical Strategy

First, we analysed missing data (less than 0.5% of the entries)
assuming that data were missing completely at random
(MCAR test insignificant). No modifications to the dataset
were performed. Next, we calculated correlation coefficients
with the use of the SPSS 26, and then conducted a path anal-
ysis in Mplus 7.3 (Muthén & Muthén, 1998–2012) according
to a procedure suggested by Holmbeck (1997): direct effects
model A was tested first in order to assess the relationships
between each of the predictors (perfectionistic strivings and
perfectionistic concerns) and community-identity (at this stage
the mediators were not included); full mediation Model B was
used to verify if shame, guilt and self-esteem mediated the
relationship between perfectionism and identity (no direct re-
lationship between perfectionism and identity was assumed in
the model); partial mediation Model C assumed that there
would be direct (perfectionism-identity) and indirect effects.
Model fit was assessed with three common indices (Hu &
Bentler, 1999): the Comparative Fit Index (CFI), whose value
over .95 indicates good fit; the Root Mean Square Error of
Approximation (RMSEA), whose value should be below .06;
and the Standardized Root Mean Square Residual (SRMR),
whose value below .08 indicates good fit. A, B and C models
were then compared in terms of the changes in fit indices
(Chen, 2007): changes are interpreted as significant when
ΔCFI ≥ 0.010,ΔRMSEA ≥ 0.015,ΔSRMR ≥ 0.010.We also
used Akaike’s Information Criterion (AIC) for each of the
models. Differences above 10 points are interpreted as signif-
icant (Burnham & Anderson, 2004). Because the multivariate
distribution of the models was significantly different from
normality, we used the Satorra-Bentler scaled X2 (SBS- X2;
Satorra and Bentler, 1994) in the estimation of model
parameters.

Results

Descriptive Statistics and Correlation Analysis

Table 1 presents descriptive statistics and correlations be-
tween the variables. Two dimensions of perfectionism turned
out to be moderately, positively correlated with one another,
suggesting that they are relatively independent. Contrastingly,
shame and guilt were strongly correlated with one another.
Perfectionistic concerns were positively and moderately cor-
related with shame and guilt, and negatively with self-esteem
and community-identity. Perfectionistic strivings, however,
did not correlate with neither the mediators nor with identity.
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Shame and guilt correlated negatively with self-esteem and
community-identity.

Earlier research suggested that the study variables would be
connected to age and gender (Piotrowski, 2019), so we con-
ducted additional analyses. However, it turned out that age
was not significantly correlated to any of the study variables,
whereas the only significant difference between men and
women was found for shame (higher among women;
p < .05). The impact of these two variables was therefore con-
trolled for (included as predictors) in all path models. Despite
the lack of significant correlations between age and the other
study variables, we decided to control for age in the path
models, as it weakly correlated with community-identity inte-
gration (r = .13, ns) and we wanted to be certain that it would
not influence the relationships between other variables.

Mediation Analysis

Despite the lack of correlation between perfectionistic striv-
ings and community-identity (Table 1), this variable was in-
cluded in model A, because it often plays a role in a suppres-
sion effect which cannot be observed in a bi-variate correla-
tion analysis (the positive impact of strivings is only observed
after controlling for perfectionistic concerns; Stoeber &
Damian, 2016).

Model A had no degrees of freedom and fit the data per-
fectly. Perfectionistic strivings were positively (β = .25,
p < .01), while perfectionistic concerns were negatively corre-
lated with community-identity (β = −.44, p < .001). Both of
these perfectionism dimensions explained 18% of the depen-
dent variable variance. As expected, perfectionistic strivings
were subject to suppression effect, i.e. we found a stronger
relationship between perfectionistic strivings and
community-identity in the path model, compared to bivariate
correlations.

Model B (full mediation model) fit the data very well, with
SBS-X2 (2, N = 158) = 1.84, p > .05, CFI = 1.00, RMSEA
< .001, SRMR = .012, AIC = 6779.52. Perfectionistic striv-
ings turned out to be negatively related to both shame and
guilt, and unrelated to self-esteem, whereas perfectionistic

concerns were positively related to shame and guilt, and neg-
atively to self-esteem. Among the mediators, shame was neg-
atively (−.32, p < .05), while self-esteem was positively (.37,
p < .001) correlated with community-identity integration.
Guilt did not correlate with community-identity (.05,
p > .05). Model B explained 33% of the variance in the de-
pendent variable.

Finally, we tested partial mediation, Model C, where we
tested direct and indirect (viamediators) relationships between
perfectionism and identity. Since guilt in Model B turned out
not to be correlated with identity, this path was set to zero, so
that goodness of fit parameters could be estimated. Model C
fit the data well, with SBS-X2 (1, N = 158) = .0.39, p > .05,
CFI = 1.00, RMSEA < .001, SRMR = .001, AIC = 6779.49.
It explained 34% of the variance in the dependent variable.
Changes in model fit parameters suggested that model C did
not explain the relationships between the variables better than
model B: ΔCFI < .001, ΔRMSEA < .001, ΔSRMR= 0.011,
ΔAIC = 0.03. Additionally, direct relationships between per-
fectionistic concerns and strivings with community-identity in
Model C did not reach the level of significance. These results
showed that Model B best described the relationships between
the variables (Fig. 1).

Discussion

A rise in perfectionism in Western societies in the recent de-
cades suggests that as competitive and individualistic societies
evolve, they tend to put more pressure on people and expect
them to pursue often unachievable goals (Curran & Hill,
2016). Developing a stable and satisfying identity in such a
context may be difficult, especially when an individual is anx-
ious not to make mistakes and fears criticism. In the present
study, we aimed to elucidate the relationships between perfec-
tionism in adults and their identity-community integration,
which is one of the indicators of identity stage resolution ac-
cording to the identity capital model (Côté, 1997). We also
aimed to identify significant cognitive-emotional mechanisms
that could explain the perfectionism-identity link.

Table 1 Descriptive statistics and correlations

Range M SD 1 2 3 4 5 6

1. Perfectionistic strivings 10–33 23.39 4.90 –

2. Perfectionistic concerns 14–58 32.57 9.91 .42** –

3. Shame 1–33 14.83 5.97 −.02 .58*** –

4. Guilt 1–21 9.68 4.15 .01 .42*** .62*** –

5. Self-esteem 12–40 29.95 6.20 −.05 −.45*** −.49*** −.38*** –

6. Community-identity 0–12 7.85 2.92 .07 −.35*** −.47*** −.28*** .51*** –

******p < .05; p < .01; p < .001
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The obtained results are consistent with earlier findings
(Luyckx, Soenens et al., 2008, Piotrowski, 2019), which
showed that perfectionistic strivings, a core aspect of perfec-
tionism, are in fact adaptive characteristics that foster identity
formation. On a more general level, not limited to specific
domains of identity, our results show, that people who pursue
flawlessness and who hold extremely high standards, are more
likely to cope with identity issues successfully. For this rea-
son, we suggest that perfectionistic strivings, whose positive
impact on everyday functioning is well-founded, be seen as
another important part of agentic personality stressed in the
identity capital model (Côté, 2016). Perfectionistic strivings,
however, are often (but not always) accompanied by perfec-
tionistic concerns whose links with identity formation diffi-
culties were observed in the studies conducted by Luyckx,
Soenens and colleagues (2008), by Piotrowski (2019), and
also in the research presented here. Importantly, the negative
impact of concerns is usually stronger than the positive impact
of strivings (Stoeber & Damian, 2016), which was also con-
firmed in our sample. As a result, we can expect that the
impact of perfectionism on identity development depends on
each person’s specific levels of perfectionistic strivings and
concerns. The stronger perfectionistic concerns, the more dif-
ficulties are to be expected. Consequently, for people whose
perfectionism consists of high strivings and low concerns, it is
a resource that helps deal with challenges and obstacles in
identity formation. For others, whose perfectionism consists
of high strivings and high concerns, it may be a risk factor
leading to identity disturbances. The present study also sug-
gests which mechanisms may be responsible for such relation-
ships. Perfectionistic strivings are associated with less fre-
quent experience of shame, a very difficult emotion that
makes people question the value of their whole self (Lewis,
2008). As it turned out, shame mediates the perfectionistic
strivings-identity link. Strong perfectionistic strivings moti-
vate people to achieve their goals and therefore they can fa-
cilitate positive emotions leading to a conclusion that one is

doing well and that they are in the right place in their life. This
configuration, however, changes when the strivings are ac-
companied by a strong fear of being judged, of failure and
being ridiculed (perfectionistic concerns). In such a case the
positive function of strivings may not be noticeable. Our re-
sults replicate and broaden previous results which suggested
that strong perfectionistic concerns are a crucial, negative
force for the resolution of identity crises, as they contribute
to higher anxiety and disorientation leading to a sense of being
stuck in constant, unsuccessful attempts at establishing a sat-
isfying form of identity. Perfectionistic concerns via lower
self-esteem and more frequent feelings of shame make it dif-
ficult to reach a state where people feel that they found their
place in the social world, since any situation that they find
themselves in causes them to feel anxious and concerned,
rather than content with self-realization. Our results mirror
those obtained by Ashby et al. (2006), who showed that de-
pression among female psychology students with high perfec-
tionistic concerns can be traced back to frequent experience of
shame and low self-esteem. This suggests that there might be a
link between perfectionism, identity, and mental health that
needs to be investigated further. Although the present study
included a relatively small number of variables, it explained
33% of community identity variance. We may therefore sus-
pect, that perfectionism and its cognitive-emotional correlates
are an important source of individual differences in identity
stage resolution.

To sum up, we suggest that the negative cognitive-
emotional consequences of high perfectionistic concerns re-
sult in difficulties with identity formation by self-undermining
identity-relevant decisions after they are made. As it was re-
cently described by Van der Gaag and colleagues (2020), real
life experiences which people have after they adopt a new
identity determine whether the new identity commitments will
be maintained or not. For people high in perfectionistic con-
cerns, their everyday experiences are full of doubt, indecisive-
ness, feelings of shame and guilt which may be interpreted as
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Fig. 1 Path model B presenting
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coefficients reached at least the
level of significance at p < .05; for
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with the controlled variables are
not presented: gender and shame
β = −.17
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‘signs’ that their identity decisions were not right. As a result,
these feelings may undermine their commitments and make
them relapse to a state of identity confusion. As perfectionism
is a relatively stable trait (Rice & Aldea, 2006) that starts
developing early, usually during childhood (Morris &
Lomax, 2014), perfectionists may experience its strong nega-
tive impact that undermines their identity numerous times
throughout their lifespan. This may lead to further difficulties,
also those including mental health problems. Consequently,
maladaptive perfectionistst may struggle with constant ques-
tions about their identity choices and this may lead to further
difficulties, also those including mental health problems. This
maladaptive process we describe here requires further verifi-
cation in longitudinal studies.

Practical Implications

Our results have implications for clinical practice. While per-
fectionistic concerns may contribute to psychopathology (e.g.
anxiety or affective disorders), they may also be subject to
psychotherapeutic interventions (Handley et al., 2015). This
is partly already done in numerous approaches to psychother-
apy, for example in Schema Therapy (Young et al., 2003),
where perfectionistic concerns may be considered an expres-
sion of unrelenting standards schema, accompanied by shame
and guilt stemming from other schemas such as, for example,
defectiveness. Other current approaches to therapy may also
use the present study to address automatic thoughts and core
beliefs facilitating perfectionistic concerns (methods used in
Cognitive Behavioural Therapy; Beck, 2011), to strengthen
engagement attached to perfectionistic strivings (one of the
key elements of Acceptance and Commitment Therapy;
Hayes et al., 2012) or to identify the mechanisms of influence
of maladaptive motives on mental health via such emotions as
shame and anxiety which is a core theme in Compassion
Focused Therapy (Gilbert, 2020).

Limitations

This study addressed issues that have rarely been analysed and
it provided new data on the potential mechanisms of identity
development. However, its results must be considered with
regard to its limitations. Firstly, this was a cross-sectional
study, so the mediation model should be considered a propos-
al to be verified in future in longitudinal research. Secondly,
the sample was small and it consisted mostly of women,
which limits possible generalizations of the conclusions. Our
results, although they are consistent with earlier research, must
further be verified. However, it should be noted that despite a
relatively small sample, the obtained results are highly con-
vergent with other research on the perfectionism-identity link
(Luyckx, Soenens, et al., 2008; Piotrowski, 2019), and on the
factors that mediate the influence of perfectionism on

adaptation (Ashby et al., 2006). We believe, that it supports
our resuls as reliable and replicable.
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